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Meeting Date:  November 26, 2013 
 
Applicant:   Thomas E. Pope, Architect 
 
Application Number: H13-01-1724 
 
Address:   #410 Simonton Street 
   
Description of Work: Demolition of altered portion of the house. 

Demolition of non-historic back building, side 
staircase, cistern, pool and back deck. 

 
Building Facts: The main house in the lot is listed as a contributing 

resource. This unique carpenter gothic house was 
built circa 1870. Architect William Reed Kerr 
designed the house for his family. William Reed Kerr 
was the architect of the disappeared Convent of Mary 
Immaculate and designed the Old Post Office and 
Custom House.  The house is one of a kind in our 
historic district.  The building had been altered 
through times, particularly on its back portion when 
it was converted into apartments. An exterior 
staircase was added in order to access the second 
floor. The house does not have its original interior 
staircase. The house exhibits structural settlement 
due to the deteriorated and decay foundations; some 
of the foundations are disintegrating. The city 
recognizes 5 units in the site.  

 
Ordinance Cited in 
Review:  Sections 102-217 (3), demolition for non-contributing 

and non-historic structures of the Land Development 
Regulations.  

 
 

 
Staff Analysis 

 
The Certificate of Appropriateness proposes the demolition of several elements 
that have been added to the building and structures that are non-historic. 
According to the 1948 and 1962 Sanborn maps the house used to have a one 
story attached structure on the back. Nevertheless, and although the actual 
back portion of the house has some old wood siding, it has been compromised 
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by several inappropriate additions. The actual back portion of the house is not 
a reflect of its historic appearance used to be; it jeopardizes the integrity of the 
front part of the house.  
 
According to records in 1969 a back detached structure was built. A swimming 
pool was added in 1998. The plans propose the demolition of those two 
elements with no built back. A non-historic wood stair located on the south 
façade will also be demolished as well as a roof deck built on the southeast part 
of the house. A deteriorated cistern located under the house as well as a non- 
historic shed are also proposed to be demolished 
 
 
It is staff’s opinion that all elements proposed to be demolished are non-historic 
and non-contributing to the house. The removal of the structures will liberate 
the back façade and will create more green area on the back yard. The existing 
altered attached back additions to the house do not contribute to the historic 
character of the unique house nor will be considered contributing in a near 
future. 
 
It is staff opinion that the proposed demolitions can be considered by the 
Commission since the structures and surfaces proposed to be removed do not 
contribute to the historic character of the building. If the demolition is approved 
this will be the only required reading. 
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